Board of Directors Meeting

Kindler Cello Society of Washington, Inc.

April 5, 2009
The meeting convened at 7:30 pm at John Moran’s home. Attendees were: John Moran, president; Gary Fitzgerald, vice president for administration; Laurien Laufman, vice president for programs; Ron Costell, treasurer; Phyllis Gestrin, secretary; Glenn Garlick, past president; Dorothy Amarandos; Bob Battey; Ann Franke; Polly Panitz; Bob Park; and Alice Vierra. 
Minutes. We approved the minutes of the meeting of November 11, 2008, which are posted on the wiki.

Membership. We applauded the publication of the handsome spring 2009 newsletter, which included a membership and survey form. John encouraged everyone to recruit new members. There are, for example, 75 cellists in the union who are not Society members. A vigorous recruitment effort will lead up to the issuance of a new directory. Alice will send an email to Fairfax county orchestra directors.  We are offering a reduced dues rate of $10 for regular members through May 1. John will post the membership form on the wiki.

Board Terms. The bylaws authorize a board of up to 18 people, which we currently have. Of the 18, 16 have terms expiring in 2009. We need to stagger the terms, which John will do by some random method. We will plan to hold a membership meeting on June 28, in conjunction with Steve Honigberg’s program on Leonard Rose. The 2009 expiring board members’ terms will be renewed for 3 years, assuming they are interested, and then staggered so roughly equal numbers will renew in 1, 2, and 3 years. Glenn will contact David Hardy and Evelyn Elsing.
MOTION, passed unanimously: To stagger the next round of board terms into 3 groups, of roughly equal size, with term expirations of 1 year, 2 years, and 3 years. 

Advisory Board. We agreed to set up an advisory board. Invitees may include: Evelyn Elsing, David Hardy, Neale Pearl, and Ken Slowik. We may also invite prominent people in the DC area who are amateur cellists or music supporters (e.g., judges, Congressmembers). The consensus was to keep the Advisory Board local, at least at the outset, rather than inviting prominent cellists and others from elsewhere.
In terms of other people, John sent a newsletter to Michael Mermagan, who is associate professor of cello and chamber music at Catholic University. Vasily Popov is someone who might get involved. Phyllis expressed her continuing interest in having a student on the board. We discussed the fact that, while students may not be available for three years, a student could be invited as a non-voting member, perhaps for a one-year period. Phyllis may seek to identify a student. 
Cello Day and Millennium Stage. Spring 2009 is too soon for a Cello Day. Alice suggested that it is useful for teachers to know the date by mid-summer, so they can plan their own 2009-2010 recitals and other events. We want to avoid conflicts with AYP, the Suzuki festival, and similar youth-oriented activities.  We have often had a Cello Day set around an “anchor” such as a visiting artist masterclass or an NSO concert with a cello soloist. Another type of “anchor” event would be Bob Battey’s films. The Task Force to begin exploring Cello Day will be: Alice, Dorothy, John, and possibly Martha Vance. 

The Millennium Stage had been scheduling in six-month blocks. It’s unclear whether we could get a December 2010 date. Polly will contact the Millennium Stage scheduler, to learn how the system currently works and report back to Alice.

Alice mentioned that in September 2008, the Virginia chapter of the American String Teachers Association held Cellobration at Fairfax High School. The event involved professors from Shenandoah Conservatory, James Madison University, and others. [The Cellobration brochure is available at http://www.vastaweb.org/documents/VACellobrationBrochure.pdf. It lists the presenters as including Carl Donakowski from JMU and Clyde Shaw from Shenandoah.]
Recitals and Masterclasses. Laurien indicated that she is most interested in organizing masterclasses and local recitals. Masterclass presenters could include visiting artists, such as NSO soloists, and others. Recitals could involve several Kindler Society members. She also expressed an interest in drawing on local teachers and their students, such as Duck Hee O’Donnell’s cello ensemble. Ron mentioned that once in the past we presented a teacher, Virginia Gardiner, explaining how she worked with adult beginners.    
Another idea is a “teaching recital” in which a polished performer would talk through preparation and performance of recital works, explaining how she or he tackled various issues. This could involve local or visiting artists. 

Bob Battey described the masterclass activities of other groups, such as the National Philharmonic’s presentation of a Carter Brey masterclass and the upcoming David Geringas masterclass at the Library of Congress. We support these efforts and will work to advertise them. He also mentioned  three recent activities of the Chicago Cello Society, including a recital of all five Beethoven sonatas, a performance of all 40 Popper etudes (Gary asked wryly who would attend such an etude recital), and the 20 Popper salon pieces recorded by Starker on his famous “Romantic Cello Favorites” album, in the order they appear on the album.
We discussed a general fee schedule for presenters and performers for Society events. Some people forego fees, which we appreciate. Based on suggestions from Glenn, we adopted a set of guidelines. 

MOTION presented and passed unanimously: General guidelines for event fees would be

Presentation $300 - $500

Performance $500 - $750 

Masterclass $500 - $1000

These fees do not include the venue, publicity, refreshments, and related expenses. If expenses for an event will be high, we might aim for a fee on the lower end of the range.
Ann is working to locate a venue for the 6/28 program with Steve Honigberg. She circulated a list of potential venues for that and other programs, to which the group added many useful suggestions. She will compile and share the information she gathers in working on the June program venue. Maintaining a consolidated list of venue information will aid future program planning.  

Treasurer’s Report. Ron indicated that the operating accounts and investments (bank CD’s) are in good shape. Our annual budget for scholarships is $1500. While we have not established annual budget estimates for other activities, the membership solicitation will replenish dues income, and we are well situated to move ahead with a full program of activities.  Ron mentioned that he purchased for the Society the DVD “Elegy for Life,” which is a documentary on Rostropovich and his wife, Galina Vishnevskaya. 
Wiki and Calendar. We agreed that any regular Society member who requests permission to edit the Wiki would be given access. In the unlikely event of abuse, we can discontinue an individual’s editing rights. We are also looking for ways to elicit more calendar events from members. As calendar coordinator, Phyllis is eager to receive information, yet little has been forthcoming. (Dorothy shared cards advertising a program sponsored by her Cellospeak group on 5/3 by Jorge Espinoza at the Lyceum in Old Town Alexandria at 7:00 pm.)
Guidelines for Funding Projects of Other Groups. We discussed requests for funding that come from other groups. We are eager to publicize cello-related activities in the area. Providing direct funding is a different matter. For example, Laurien was approached about the possibility of support for a recital for winners of the Friday Morning Music Club’s Johansen International Competition or Washington International Competition. CelloSpeak wants to produce a teaching video on bowing technique, geared to adult beginners. Steve Honigberg’s commissioning project may yield works well beyond the capabilities of average players. What is our position on providing financial support to these types of activities? We agreed that a key consideration should be the benefit to the Washington area cello community. We also agreed that funding requests should come to the Board for its yea or nay. We decided to table requests to fund particular projects until we adopt a set of “Guidelines for Funding Projects of Other Groups.” A Task Force of Bob B., Gary, and John will develop a draft for Board consideration.  
We adjourned around 9:30 pm, with warm thanks to John for his leadership and hospitality. 
Prepared by Ann Franke 
On behalf of Secretary Phyllis Gestrin

